Corbridge Medical Group

Patient Representation Group

Thursday 1st August 2013, Corbridge Health Centre, 7pm
Minutes
In attendance

MM, FR, JM, NO, SA, BC, SL, Dr Roger Dykins (GP Partner), Julie Johnston (Practice Manager)
Apologies for absence
MB, AH
1. 2013 Action Plan
The group was updated on progress with regard to the 2013 Action Plan. Information was fed back about receptionists who are not always stationed at the reception desk as planned and are not consistently informing patients about GP delays. Julie agreed to feed this back to the staff.

Julie explained about a recent change to the guidance on Diabetic screening which no longer needs to be a fasting test. This has freed up some early morning appointments which can now be offered to patients who prefer to attend earlier in the day. 
Engagement with young people continues to be an issue – Dr Willins commenced some work on a young people’s charter but this is currently on hold whilst she is on maternity leave.

2.  Update on changes to the team

Julie gave a brief overview of the recent changes to the GP team using a group photograph taken on Dr Kingett’s last day. It was agreed that having pictures of the doctors is a great help in identifying who they are particularly at present when many patients are seeing doctors for the first time. It was suggested that having photographs of the doctors and other staff on display would be appreciated. Julie agreed to look into this and to update the photographs on the practice website as soon as possible. 
3.  Update about new pieces of working currently being undertaken within the 










practice.

GP Triage for urgent access
The practice has recently developed a new system for dealing with urgent requests for appointments by utilising telephone triage. This provides an alternative to the ‘waiting appointments’ which were previously offered to patients who requested an urgent ‘on the day’ appointment. So far this new system has been very well received as it often enables problems to be dealt with over the phone meaning that these patients do not spent long periods of time waiting to be seen at the end of surgery.  The patient group welcomed this new initiative but advised against ‘advertising’ the service as it may lead to it being used inappropriately. It was also suggested that we review the clinical outcomes of these triage appointments to see whether any trends or patterns emerge.
GP Commissioning – Dr Hudson’s new role
Julie explained that Dr Hudson had been appointed Director for Quality and Engagement on the Board of Northumberland Clinical Commissioning Group. As a result of this his clinical sessions within the practice had reduced to 5 however, this new role would enable the practice to have an influence on developments within local commissioning and quality improvement.

Hadrian Primary Care Alliance
The practice continues to be an active member of the HPCA, a social enterprise company set up 3 years ago involving 14 local practices. Dr Dykins is a Director on the executive board and has responsibility of clinical governance. HPCA has recently secured a contract for warfarin monitoring within practices and a new vasectomy service has been developed at Hexham’s Sele Medical Group. Further developments are in the pipeline and the organisation is well-placed to bid for new work through the new commissioning arrangements as well as joint working with our neighbouring hospital trusts.

Chronic Disease Management/Knowledge Transfer Partnership (KTP) with Northumbria University




Julie described a project in which the practice would be partnering with Northumbria University to employ a PhD qualified data analyst who would, through the use of mathematical modelling tools, analyse our practice data in order to identify new ways of delivering care within General Practice. Firstly by identifying wastage and inefficiencies within our current methods of working and secondly by developing a risk stratification tool designed to map the needs of an aging population with chronic conditions thereby maximising the effectiveness of our interventions and targeting resources where they are most needed. The project will last for 2 years and will hopefully, produce a tool which can by used by other practices to redesign their services and skill mix. This project would be jointly funded by government grant and by HPCA.
Out of Hours/111
We discussed the introduction of the 111 service which went live on 1st April 2013. Although national feedback about the service has been very poor, our experience of the local service has been quite positive. Julie explained that in the North of Tyne area, 111 is staffed by the North East Ambulance service who, after each contact email the practice details of the call. Whilst initially there were a couple of instances where ambulances seemed to have been sent inappropriately this had settled and typically the service deals with around 8 contacts each weekend and perhaps 4 or 5 through the week. With reference to discussions earlier in the year about whether there was a need for the practice to extend to weekend opening it was agreed that the small number of contacts do not justify this. Dr Dykins suggested that as part of the next GP contract (expected to be developed within the next couple of years) is was likely that core GP hours will be extended anyway and we would need to change the way we currently operate – possibly by working together with neighbouring practices.
Referral Management

As part of the new commissioning arrangements, responsibility for working within our NHS budgets has now been passed to GP commissioning groups. Julie explained the challenge that this poses for the West Locality area because of the funding formula which is heavily weighted towards deprivation. As a result our locality struggles to work within its allocated budget and this has always been a problem for Northumberland which has extremes of deprivation and rurality over a huge geographical area. In an attempt to tackle this however, all practices in Northumberland were encouraged to analyse hospital activity, practice referrals and prescribing costs. This year a greater focus is being placed on practice referrals and GPs were being encouraged to think very carefully about their referral criteria. This led to a discussion about how hospitals review patients and the tariffs paid to them for doing this. Often patients may be attending hospital review appointments for services which may otherwise be available elsewhere eg opticians or GPs. It was agreed that we should try to capture this information in order to ensure patients were not being seen unnecessarily at hospitals (for which the charges are quite high).

Carers
For many years the practice has had a policy for the identification of carers intended to ensure that patients who care for a relative or neighbour are acknowledged and looked after accordingly. We have from time to time advertised the Carers Northumberland service within the waiting room but we have not been very successful in recording people’s carer status on their medical records. It is acknowledged nationally that whilst carers have a vital role to play, this can have an impact on their own health which often gets neglected and it’s that aspect which the practice is keen to address. As a result, Julie described a project in which the practice would be participating alongside Carers Northumberland which would improve our services for carers and our mechanisms for identifying who those carers are. The PRG welcomed this initiative and agreed to participate if required.

Frail elderly/High Risk Register
In another initiative designed to reduce hospital admissions, Julie described the work currently being done to identify our frail elderly or high risk patients. These are patients who have had multiple admissions or who may be struggling to cope at home and whom it is thought are at risk of being admitted to hospital. By keeping a register of these patients and discussing them with our community nursing and social care colleagues it is hoped that services can be put in place to assist patients to remain at home. This is a national initiative which was piloted in Northumberland last year and has so far been quite successful. The Corbridge practice has always had weekly multidisciplinary team meetings where ‘at risk’ patients have been discussed but this has formalised the process for us and has widened the scope slightly.  
6.  Discussion about how the Patient Representation Group should function in the next 12 months.

It was agreed that the information given above about activities going on within the practice was interesting and valuable and that regular updates on these activities would be beneficial to the PRG. It was also suggested that doing another general patient questionnaire was unlikely to bring out any new or additional actions required because feedback was generally very good. It was suggested therefore, that we focus on particular pieces of work or groups of patients in order to develop specific aspects within the practice. Suggested areas are listed in item 7 below.

One important aspect which was raised was the car park and it was agreed that a piece of work on transport patterns would be beneficial. By surveying patients we may also be able to highlight the health and environmental benefits of walking to the surgery, particularly amongst those who are being encourage to become more active.
A query was raised about prescribing intervals as this seems to differ from practice to practice. As a rule, Northumberland’s policy is to prescribe 28 days worth of medication on each prescription. This reduces wastage and spreads the cost of that medication through the year whilst providing community pharmacies and dispensing practices with a regular income (without which they could not remain viable). It was stressed however, that prescriptions for longer durations could be provided if considered justified by the GP.
A query about patient registrations was raised following the changes to the GP team. Julie clarified that all patients are registered with ‘Corbridge Medical Group’ rather than with particular GPs and that patients are free to consult with the GP of their choice although, for continuity we do recommend that patients try to see the same GP for the duration of a particular illness or short term condition. When asked at hospital for details of one’s registered GP, patients are advised to give the name of the GP who referred them or the GP they see most often. On receipt of hospital correspondence however, receptionists will always check which GP should be the recipient so it really is not a problem if the wrong name is given on the letter.

Julie proposed that we put dates in the diary for a quarterly meeting so that the PRG can be regularly updated on all the activites listed above as well as individual actions and recommendations made within each meeting. We will therefore have a more dynamic process for implementing change and for engagement with specific patient groups. It was agreed that this would be a good way forward and that in between meetings, email could be used to highlight issues or give feedback.  Suggested dates are listed at the end of the minutes.
7.  To devise a list of issues to be addressed in this year’s survey 

It was agreed that a programme of work for this year should include the following:-

a) It was agreed that a survey of those people who had used the 111 service might be useful to gauge patients’ opinions of the service they received. If the results are positive this might help to reduce anxieties about the provision of medical care when the surgery is closed.
b) It was agreed that further work with young people should be attempted – the completion of the young people’s charter would provide an opportunity to engage with this group again – or a survey within the waiting room for young people when they attend their appointments may give a broader scope.

c) It was agreed that a transport survey could capture some useful information on traffic flows and transport needs.
d) As part of the Carers project patients would be surveyed on their carer status and their understanding of who is a carer.

e) As part of the KTP project it would be beneficial to do some initial data gathering on patients perceptions of how their chronic disease management is currently organised and how it could be improved. 


Suggested Dates for Future Meetings:

Wednesday 16th October 2013 – 7pm

Thursday 16th January 2014 – 7pm


Wednesday 17th April 2014– 7pm


Thursday 17th July  2014– 7pm

